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Recommendation

The Commissioner of Planning recommends: 

1. THAT the Regional Road 27 Valley Corridor Study BE APPROVED and implemented 
through adoption of Official Plan Amendment 610. 

2. THAT Zoning Amendment Application Z.03.005 (Regional Road 27 Valley Corridor Study) 
BE APPROVED to amend the boundaries of the OS1 Open Space Conservation Zone to 
be consistent with the TRCA’s updated floodplain mapping for the Corridor. 

3. THAT the Regional Road 27 Valley Corridor Management Plan (Attachment #3) BE 
APPROVED. 

4. THAT the implementing amendments to the Official Plan and Zoning By-law be brought 
forward to Council for adoption. 

Purpose

On April 2, 2001, Council approved Terms of Reference for the Regional Road 27 Valley Corridor 
Study, ("the Study") with the objective of satisfying the policy requirements of Section 4.10.10.1 
(15) of OPA 601. The Study was to include: 

i) identifying lands not subject to environmental hazards and significant 
environmental features, where low intensity development may be appropriate; 

ii) establishing the community’s vision for the study area; 
iii) preparing a Corridor Management Plan; and 
iv) establishing an Open Space Master Plan for the City-owned lands at Regional 

Road 27 and Rutherford Road. 

On March 3, 2003, a Public Hearing was held for Council to receive comments on the 
recommendations of the study.  The Public Hearing report (Attachment #2) provided a detailed 
discussion of the study, including the study process, consultation process, and the proposed 
Official Plan policies.  

A number of deputations were made at the Public Hearing, and a number of written comments 
have been received.  The comments and responses are discussed below.  

Comments Received on the Study

1. Toronto and Region Conservation Authority 

The Toronto and Region Conservation Authority has had extensive input during the study 
process, site selection, community meetings, trail routing alignment and the preparation of the 
Valleyland Open Space Plan for the Woodbridge Expansion Area Open Space lands. The TRCA 
has worked closely with staff through all aspects of the study process, and will continue to partner 
with the City in the implementation of the study. 



The TRCA has provided comments in support of the study, with the exception of the inclusion of 
Site #1 as a development site.  The rationale for the exclusion is that unlike the other 
development sites, Site #1 does not have frontage onto Regional Road 27.   

The Study Area on Attachment #1 was designated within OPA 601 (Kleinburg Nashville 
Community Plan), which includes the lands which have now been identified as Site #1. The Study 
Area includes lands with and without frontage onto Regional Road 27. Neither the policy in OPA 
601 referring to the study designation or the terms of reference for the study, specify frontage on 
Regional Road 27 as a site selection criteria. At the time of the approval of OPA 601, the TRCA 
did not express concern regarding the boundary or properties included in the designated study 
area.

Site #1 meets all the site selection criteria determined through the study process, and is within the 
approved limits of the study area. On this basis, Staff continue to support the inclusion of 
Development Site #1.  

2. 6080 Rutherford Road – 1233389 Ontario Inc. Rutherford Road & Regional Road 27 

On behalf of the owners, Weston Consulting Group has requested that 6080 Rutherford Road be 
included as a potential development site.   The property extends across both the Regional Road 
27 Valley Corridor Study Area in OPA 601, and the Employment Secondary Plan Study Area in 
OPA 600. The owners have submitted Applications OP.02.017 and Z.02.062, which have been 
held in abeyance pending the Employment Secondary Plan Study and the outcome of the 
Regional Road 27 Valley Corridor Study.  

The portion of the property within the Regional Road 27 Study Area is on a valley side slope 
below the top-of-bank.  The portion of the property above the top-of-bank is within the 
Employment Secondary Plan Study Area.  The purpose of the study was to examine the lands 
not subject to environmental hazards.  Given that the portion of the property which is within the 
Regional Road 27 Study area does not meet the site selection criteria of being outside of hazard 
areas and steep slopes, it does not warrant inclusion as a potential development site. 

OPA 610 proposes to designate this portion of the property as “Valley Area”, which is consistent 
with its previous designation under OPA 400 as  “Valley and Stream Corridor”. 

3. Woodbridge Expansion Area Open Space at Regional Road 27 and Rutherford Road. 

Comments were received on the Valleyland Open Space Master Plan for the Woodbridge 
Expansion Area Open Space, northeast of Regional Road 27 and Rutherford Road, from the 
WEOS Woodbridge Expansion Open Space Action Site Executive. The comments were in 
general support for the Master Plan, with some specific requests for revisions.  The fine tuning of 
the details and implementation of the Master Plan will be addressed through the finalization of the 
plan in the Parks Department, Park Development Division.  

4. Regional Road 27 Trail Route 

Some concerns were raised at the public hearing regarding the alignment of the Regional Road 
27 Trail route, and potential ecological impacts. The concerns were focused on a portion of the 
trail in the Regional Road 27 and Major Mackenzie Drive area. The alignment of the trail in this 
area has been altered based on field investigation, and both a preferred and alternate trail route 
are provided for this area.  

The routing of the trail has been subject to study and review by City and TRCA staff to determine 
the most ecologically and aesthetically appropriate location.  The routing will be fine-tuned and 
subject to further detailed study at the time of funding and construction for portions of the trail. 



5. 6181 Major Mackenzie Drive 

The owners of a former aggregate pit at 6181 Major Mackenzie Drive, which is designated in 
OPA 601 as a “Waste Disposal Assessment Area”, have expressed concern over draft OPA 610 
Policy 4.10.10.1 (16), which states: 

“The former aggregate extraction sites on the west side of Regional Road 27, north of 
Rutherford Road (Lot 17, Concession 8, and Lots 17 and 18, Concession 9 Wardlaw), 
and on the south side of Major Mackenzie Drive, west of Regional Road 27 (Lot 20, 
Concession 9, O’Connor), are encouraged to be rehabilitated to a naturalized state, in a 
manner which is appropriate for its valley location and surrounding land uses.” 

The Official Plan policies cannot apply to prevent the current fill operation or prevent the 
continued issuance or renewal of the fill permits from the Toronto and Region Conservation 
Authority. The TRCA’s Ontario Regulation 158 governs the filling of the lands. The intent of this 
OPA policy is to address the concerns of the public and Council to see the area rehabilitated 
upon completion of the fill operations, and as such, is appropriately included.  

6. West Side of Regional Road 27, north of Rutherford Road 

Some comments were received at the Public Hearing from the existing commercial uses within 
the Study Area on the west side of Regional Road 27, north of Rutherford Road. One concern 
was that the commercial properties not be under study, and that there be no changes or 
additional restrictions applied to these lands. The other concern was with regard to the exclusion 
of particular lands from the study. 

The lands within the Study Area outside of the 4 identified policy areas will be designated as 
“Valley Area”, consistent with the previous designation of the subject lands as “Valley and Stream 
Corridor” in OPA 400. The designation “Valley Area” will not impact the existing permissions that 
these sites currently have, either under legal non-conforming status or site-specific exceptions.  
However, OPA 610 does not permit new development on sites within the Regional Storm 
floodplain, consistent with the objectives of the study, and the policies and regulations of the 
Toronto and Region Conservation Authority, which govern development within the floodplain. 

The Terms of Reference for the Study, and the Official Plan policy designating the Study Area, 
both specified that the Study was to examine the properties within the Study Area which were not 
subject to environmental hazards. The lands on the west side of Regional Road 27, north of 
Rutherford Road, are within the Regional Storm Floodplain, and therefore do not meet the criteria 
used for determining potential development sites.  

Amendments to the Zoning By-law

The Terms of Reference provide for the implementation of the results of the Regional Road 27 
Study through amendments to the Official Plan and the Zoning By-law. At the Public Hearing, 
Staff reported that at this stage, it was most appropriate to amend the zoning by-law only to 
reflect the TRCA’s 2002 updated floodplain mapping for the area. It was otherwise recommended 
that zoning amendments for individual development sites should occur on a site-specific basis 
when detailed information regarding the precise boundaries of natural features, slope areas and 
building envelopes became available through development applications. 

Therefore, Staff recommend that By-law 1-88 be amended only for the purpose of reflecting the 
TRCA’s most recent floodplain boundaries within the corridor.  



Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2007

The Regional Road 27 Valley Corridor Study is consistent with the priorities established in 
Section 4.4 of Vaughan Vision 2007 as it encourages the preservation of significant natural areas. 

Conclusion

Through the Regional Road 27 Valley Corridor Study, four potential development sites have been 
identified and proposed to be redesignated as “Valley Policy Areas”, permitting various residential 
forms with specific policy requirements for each site. The remainder of the Study Area will be 
designated “Valley Area”, subject to the "Valley and Stream Corridor Policies" of OPA 601.  
Through the process, a Valleyland Open Space Master Plan was prepared for the City-owned 
lands at the northeast corner of Regional Road 27 and Rutherford Road, and an alignment for a 
local north-south trail was established. 

The Terms of Reference and OPA 601 provide for implementation of the results of the study 
through the amendments to the Official Plan and Zoning By-law.  It is now appropriate to proceed 
with an amendment to the Official Plan, which has been drafted to reflect the results of the Study. 
As the level of information coming out of the Study is not detailed enough to predict the potential 
development on each of the four sites, it is recommend that the implementing zoning amendment 
be limited to revising the floodplain boundaries in accordance with the TRCA’s 2002 mapping for 
the area.  Further zoning amendments implementing the policies arising from the Study, would 
occur on a site-specific basis upon approval of applications for the four individual development 
sites. 

Should Council concur, the recommendations of the report can be adopted, and the implementing 
OPA 610 and Zoning By-law will be brought forward for enactment by Council.  

Attachments

1. Study Area 
2. Public Hearing Report March 3, 2003 
3. Regional Road 27 Valley Corridor Management Plan (COUNCILLORS ONLY) 

Report prepared by:

Karen Antonio-Hadcock, Senior Planner, Environmental, ext. 8630 

Respectfully submitted, 

MICHAEL DeANGELIS     MARCO RAMUNNO   
Commissioner of Planning    Manager of Development Planning 
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